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D. Evaluation and Management (E&M) Services
Medicare Global Surgery Rules define the rules for reporting
evaluation and management (E&M) services with procedures covered by
these rules. This section summarizes some of the rules.
All procedures on the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule are assigned
a Global period of 000, 010, 090, XXX, YYY, ZZZ, or MMM. The global
concept does not apply to XXX procedures. The global period for YYY
procedures is defined by the Carrier (A/B MAC processing
practitioner service claims). All procedures with a global period
of ZZZ are related to another procedure, and the applicable global
period for the ZZZ code is determined by the related procedure.
Procedures with a global period of MMM are maternity procedures.
Since NCCI edits are applied to same day services by the same
provider to the same beneficiary, certain Global Surgery Rules are
applicable to NCCI. An E&M service is separately reportable on the
same date of service as a procedure with a global period of 000,
010, or 090 under limited circumstances.
If a procedure has a global period of 090 days, it is defined as a
major surgical procedure. If an E&M is performed on the same date
of service as a major surgical procedure for the purpose of
deciding whether to perform this surgical procedure, the E&M
service is separately reportable with modifier 57. Other
preoperative E&M services on the same date of service as a major
surgical procedure are included in the global payment for the
procedure and are not separately reportable. NCCI does not contain
edits based on this rule because Medicare Carriers (A/B MACs
processing practitioner service claims) have separate edits.
If a procedure has a global period of 000 or 010 days, it is
defined as a minor surgical procedure. In general E&M services on
the same date of service as the minor surgical procedure are
included in the payment for the procedure. The decision to perform
a minor surgical procedure is included in the payment for the minor
surgical procedure and should not be reported separately as an E&M
service. However, a significant and
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separately identifiable E&M service unrelated to the decision to
perform the minor surgical procedure is separately reportable with
modifier 25. The E&M service and minor surgical procedure do not
require different diagnoses. If a minor surgical procedure is
performed on a new patient, the same rules for reporting E&M
services apply. The fact that the patient is “new” to the provider
is not sufficient alone to justify reporting an E&M service on the
same date of service as a minor surgical procedure. NCCI contains
many, but not all, possible edits based on these principles.

Example: If a physician determines that a new patient with head
trauma requires sutures, confirms the allergy and immunization
status, obtains informed consent, and performs the repair, an E&M
service is not separately reportable. However, if the physician
also performs a medically reasonable and necessary full
neurological examination, an E&M service may be separately
reportable.
For major and minor surgical procedures, postoperative E&M services
related to recovery from the surgical procedure during the
postoperative period are included in the global surgical package as
are E&M services related to complications of the surgery.
Postoperative visits unrelated to the diagnosis for which the
surgical procedure was performed unless related to a complication
of surgery may be reported separately on the same day as a surgical
procedure with modifier 24 (“Unrelated Evaluation and Management
Service by the Same Physician or Other Qualified Health Care
Professional During a Postoperative Period”).
Procedures with a global surgery indicator of “XXX” are not covered
by these rules. Many of these “XXX” procedures are performed by
physicians and have inherent pre-procedure, intra-procedure, and
post-procedure work usually performed each time the procedure is
completed. This work should never be reported as a separate E&M
code. Other “XXX” procedures are not usually performed by a
physician and have no physician work relative value units
associated with them. A physician should never report a separate
E&M code with these procedures for the supervision of others
performing the procedure or for the interpretation of the
procedure. With most “XXX” procedures, the physician may, however,
perform a significant and separately identifiable E&M service on
the same date of service which may be reported by appending
modifier 25 to the E&M code. This E&M
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service may be related to the same diagnosis necessitating
performance of the “XXX” procedure but cannot include any work
inherent in the “XXX” procedure, supervision of others performing
the “XXX” procedure, or time for interpreting the result of the
“XXX” procedure. Appending modifier 25 to a significant, separately
identifiable E&M service when performed on the same date of service
as an “XXX” procedure is correct coding.

